
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair (via Zoom); Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member (via Zoom); John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant; Steele McCurdy, Fire Chief; Art Cheeks, Deputy Fire Chief
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Pine said that 2 members were participating remotely that evening. 
Mr. Cunningham said that the Veteran’s Day ceremony held the previous Thursday was very well done and expressed gratitude to Don Black for organizing it. Ms. Pine said she had only hoped more people had attended adding it was a very nice ceremony for the Veterans. Mr. Cunningham said that they also unveiled the naming of Sawyer Way. 

Mr. Cunningham said that the tunnel lighting project was completed on the Rail Trail by the Friends of the Rail Trail adding it turned out really well.  

Ms. Pine said that the CPA funding calculations were completed adding they learned Groton would be receiving a 57.6% match which calculated to $470,128 from the State. Ms. Pine added that they would be making the final debt service payment on Surrenden Farm exactly a month from now. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that at the request of Town Clerk Michael Bouchard, he had appointed John Sopka as an Election Worker. He respectfully requested that the Board ratify this appointment. 
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of John Sopka as an Election Worker term to end June 30, 2022. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Degen-aye
2. Mr. Haddad said that the Great Ponds Advisory Committee had recommended that he nominate Art Prest for appointment to the Committee. He asked the Board to accept this as his nomination and respectfully requested that they consider appointing Mr. Prest to the Great Ponds Advisory Committee.

Mr. Cunningham moved that they accept the nomination of Art Prest to the Great Ponds Advisory Committee and appoint Mr. Prest, term to end June 30, 2022. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Degen-aye
3. Mr. Haddad said that budgets were due on November 22nd with budget meetings to be held the following week. He said that he would send out a schedule to the Board and Finance Committee. 
4. Mr. Haddad said that they would hold their tax classification hearing next week and would get an update on the mask mandate from the Board of Health. Mr. Haddad said that they were at 23 cases over the past couple of weeks but went up to 24 cases, so trending higher but not much higher. 
Mr. Haddad reviewed the schedule for the Board’s upcoming meetings in December. 
FIRE DEPARTMENT STAFFING STUDY UPDATE
Chief McCurdy and Deputy Chief Cheeks were present.

Chief McCurdy said that they wanted to give the Board the first update on their staffing review since they met with the Board in June. He said that they had a glaring shortfall, upon initial review, in Fire Prevention or community risk reduction. He said that community risk reduction helped reduce risks within the community such as preventing falls in the home to making sure folks had their medications in line. He said that since 2016, the fire prevention piece had been an ongoing challenge for them. He said that they rearranged personnel in 2017 to help try to reduce community risk prevention measures which temporarily bridged that gap.  He said that as the community grew and more challenging projects were being developed in town, required inspections were being pushed off because of lack of time and personnel.  Chief McCurdy cited an example of a commercial building in Town that should be inspected annually. He said that because they are unable to perform those inspections, they found that 3 out of 4 exits in the building were blocked off due an unpermitted renovation. He said that in order to be able to focus on community risk reduction and inspections, they would need to spend less time maintaining their equipment, and perform less training as examples. He said that their fire code was changing at the beginning of 2022 which was going to require them to perform these commercial inspections yearly if not quarterly not just suggest that they be done. Chief McCurdy said that with the changes in the codes, there was going to be time required for personnel to learn and implement the changes. 
Deputy Chief Cheeks said that life safety played a large role in this and with the changes being made within their codes. He said that trying to find the answers in their codes, was like trying to find the fire through all the smoke. He said that there was not just plan review when building a new home as an example, but time in the field to review the smoke detector locations and the install of them. He said that they were often called to emergency calls while trying to perform inspections which further delayed other inspections those days and subsequent days. He said that they were really being stretched thin in these areas. 
Chief McCurdy said that over the last 10 years, their inspections grew from 306 in 2010 to 633 in 2020. He said that they charge to the maximum amount they could ask for under MGL Chapter 148, Section 10A which was a $50 permitting fee.  He said that the theory was that the building permit fee should encompass even the fire departments time. He said that they bring in about $17,700 in permit fees which didn’t include burn permit fees which brought in about $4,800. 
Chief McCurdy said that the children and older folks in town were the most susceptible to fire injuries and fatalities. He said that their SAFE program allowed them to go into the schools and teach the children what to do if there is an emergency, about changing smoke detector batteries, etc. He said that the senior SAFE program got them into the houses of the seniors, to replace their smoke detectors or batteries, check for trip hazard, check on their medications, etc. He said that this also helped them form a connection with the community and provide a safety net. 
Chief McCurdy said that they were approached earlier this year by Dunstable about the possibility of merging the 2 departments. He said that they talked about this in 2015 which wasn’t the right time they learned. He said that their Chief was retiring and an interim was just hired until June. He said that they were going to be exploring a regionalization grant in January to hire a consultant to look at the 2 departments and about the possibility of regionalizing. Chief McCurdy said that grants would be pursued over the next few years, for various things, as they had been doing. He said that they received a $19K grant last year for equipment and also had obtained grants for personnel. He said that there was a grant possibility for fire prevention/community risk reductional also that they would be exploring. 

Ms. Manugian asked if those that did home inspections needed to be an active firefighter. Chief McCurdy said that it was always better to have a firefighter in that role who was up to date on all training and codes in order to be thorough, which an active person might not be. 
Mr. Degen said that the presentation was very well but added it mattered financially what they were looking for. He said that if they applied coverage to Dunstable, it was more than just labor. He said that wear and tear on the vehicles needed to be taken into account also. Mr. Haddad said that the consultant they were hoping to hire through a grant would look into all that.  Chief McCurdy said that all those questions were being tossed around within the department also. Mr. Degen asked how long a study would take. Chief McCurdy said that the study would take about 6 months. He said that the timeframe for making this decision had not been discussed or determined adding both towns wanted to give this its due diligence. Chief McCurdy said that if Groton didn’t take on both ambulance and fire, it wasn’t worth it for them. He said that the EMS portion was the key piece for them because of receipts they’d receive from calls. Deputy Chief Cheeks said that this wasn’t going to be rushed. He said that it needed to be studied and had to be beneficial for both towns. 
Mr. Degen said that they wanted to add one additional FTE and asked when. Chief McCurdy said that they wanted to add one in the next budget cycle. Mr. Haddad said that it would be about $90K plus additional outfit of a new employee for a total of $102K. Mr. Degen asked if there were grant opportunities for this position for either 1, 2 or 3 years. Chief McCurdy said that there was a grant opportunity which would cover a portion of it but had not details about it because the guidance had not come our yet from FEMA but said that they would pursue this grant opportunity. He said that the Deputy Chief would be moved into the community risk reduction side of things and they would hire a new fulltime firefighter to backfill the Deputy Chief’s role in responding to calls during the day. 
Mr. Reilly said that getting their own house in order was the easier part in his opinion and the Dunstable piece would be harder. He said that consistency was so important and was all for this. Mr. Reilly asked if they saw Dunstable being staffed like Groton FD was. Mr. Haddad said that this was why the study was so important. 

Mr. Cunningham said that the biggest revelation to him was the education and safety aspect. He said it’s more than telling kids not to use matches. He asked if there was one place within their code they could look up an issue and have it tell you where to cross-reference. Deputy Chief Cheeks said that the answer was a yes and no answer and explained why. He said that finding answers was very time consuming. Mr. Cunningham said that the study would provide them with answers to the questions they all had right now. 
Ms. Pine said that the regionalization matter needed to be explored. Ms. Pine asked how having another firefighter would help with the example of blocked exits. Chief McCurdy said that the fire code recommended they inspect these commercial buildings annually adding they were lucky to get there every 2-3 years. He said that they had to prioritize annual inspections because of lack of personnel and time. He said that once change to the code was inspections would be required and if they didn’t conduct those inspections, there was increased liability on the departments part. Ms. Pine said that the budget and taxpayers needed to be considered before adding personnel. She said she thought the inspections were a higher priority than preventative based on what was said. Chief McCurdy said that they partnered with the Senior Center on home visits. Ms. Pine asked about maybe making this a part time position. Mr. Haddad said that he had to put together a balanced budget and see where priorities were. He said that he had to figure out how to make it all work while keeping it affordable for the tax payers. He said that the Chief and Deputy Chief did a great job justifying their needs that night. 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Ms. Dunbar provided information relative to Bystander Training offered through Hollaback based on her research. 
Mr. Cunningham asked if this was something they might want to do in conjunction with the school department. Ms. Pine said that with up to 1,000 participants they could decide to open it up if they wanted to. Ms. Manugian said that it made sense to look at the customized program. She said that if they attended all courses, it would cost them $10k and could open it up to the community also. Ms. Pine said that she thought they might consider starting with the training in public places and de-escalation for the 2-hour course. Mr. Cunningham asked if Mr. Haddad could reach out to the Superintendent to see if they had interest. Ms. Manugian said that she thought they could start with the implicit bias as a starter course before jumping into the other ones. Mr. Degen asked about what other towns had used them and about reference checks. 
An attendee, Megan Cotter, asked if this was going to be required of town employees. Ms. Pine said she didn’t want to target their employees but instead make it a larger community issue. 

2. Ms. Dunbar provided information on No Hate for Place Communities based on research she did. Ms. Pine talked about information she found online about stating they were a no place for hate. Ms. Pine said that both organizations, the ADL and the Southern Poverty Law Center, had some torrid history that they seemed to have risen above. 
Mr. Degen said that the Town of Plymouth had a website and minutes adding he thought theirs made a lot of sense. He said that this had nothing to do with being a sanctuary city but instead about making a community inclusive. Mr. Haddad said he didn’t see how this was different than what the Diversity Task Force was doing. He said that they could adopt it and make it part of their task. Mr. Degen said that the Diversity Task Force should be asked if they want the added responsibility. Ms. Manugian said that she also wondered about the difference from the Diversity Task Force and also whether they take the training and see where that brought them. 
Ms. Pine said that they should pursue the bystander training and keep thinking about the no place for hate. Mr. Degen said that they were kicking the can down the road. He said that everyone could read the all are welcome stones, but needed to create a no place for hate committee that would be an advocate for the victim. He thought it should be brought back for discussion in December. Mr. Cunningham said that there were some lose threads they needed to pull together with all of these topics in order to provide focus to the issues. He said that no one was saying they should kick the can down the road. Ms. Pine said that they were on a path of educating themselves. 
3. Mr. Haddad said that he did a little research on victim advocacy and found that the costs are around $300 and didn’t know how they wanted to proceed on it. Mr. Degen said that he didn’t like some of the things he was hearing adding there was a lot of nastiness being heard throughout town. He said that there was concern about retribution, about their children being called out in school, etc. He said that he told those that approached him that they were trying to educate the public and make Groton better. He said that some were even afraid to go to the police department. He said that they needed to put something in place for those victims so they had somewhere to go and who could help. Ms. Manugian said she thought they needed to do something but didn’t have enough familiarity on what to do or where to go with this. Ms. Pine said that she didn’t think this should be structed as a committee because of OML. She said she thought the police should be the first stop especially if it was crime related. She said if it wasn’t a crime, she wasn’t sure what the appropriate channel was. She said she thought they needed to pursue these conversations. Mr. Cunningham said that the courts did have a victim advocate program for crime related incidents. Mr. Reilly said that if the victims were afraid to go to the police department, he asked what a victim advocate would do. Ms. Pine said that they were getting ahead of themselves. Mr. Degen said that there were professionally trained individuals who could handle these circumstances. 
Megan Cotter said that the purpose of victim advocacy was just listening and suggested seeing what other towns did. 
OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Haddad said that the Board needed to discuss whether it wanted to reorganize after 3 months as the Board said that would do back in June. Mr. Cunningham said he asked that this be put on the agenda. He said that Ms. Pine asked for a steady hand to assist during the transition adding she had done a good job as chair. Mr. Cunningham advanced Mr. Reilly’s name for consideration of Vice Chair. 
Mr. Haddad said that someone would need to make a motion to reorganize the Vice Chair position. Mr. Degen said he was happy where he was. Ms. Manugian said she was happy to continue but was happy to reorganize should someone want to be vice chair. Mr. Reilly said he didn’t have a problem either way and was good where they were. 
Mr. Cunningham moved that the reorganize the position of Vice Chair. There was no second.
There was a brief discussion about charging stations and request for an update and more information on where Groton was at with the charging stations install. 

Mr. Cunningham said that there was an alert from the MMA on a provision of the ARPA funding that local boards of health spend money on initiatives relative to unfunded mandates to provide certain services. He asked the Board to review email sent out and reach out to their local representatives. Mr. Haddad said he would draft something for Ms. Pine to sign to behalf of the Board.

MINUTES

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of November 8, 2021. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Degen-aye
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:59pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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